
Board of Education  
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on June 7, 2016 at 6:30 p.m. in the Reed 
Intermediate School library.     
          

K. Alexander, Chair     J. Erardi 
 M. Ku, Vice Chair    J. Davila 

D. Leidlein, Secretary (absent)  R.Bienkowski            
K. Hamilton (absent)               22 Staff   
J. Vouros      70 Public 
R. Harriman-Stites       2 Press 
A. Clure  

 
Mr. Alexander called the meeting to order at 6:35 p.m. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to discuss non-
union wages for 2016-2017 and invited Dr. Erardi, Ron Bienkowski, Jean Evans Davila, David 
Abbey and Suzanne D’Eramo.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 1 – Executive Session 
Executive session ended 6:55 p.m. 
Item 2 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 3 – Celebration of Excellence 
Dr. Erardi recognized Kayla Disibio and Rilind Abazi, the student representatives on the Board 
this year.  Mr. Alexander thanked them for bringing important topics to the Board. 
Dr. Erardi spoke about the extraordinary top 5% of the graduating class being honored by the 
Board.  Dr. Rodrigue said these students represent the highest level of scholarship, leadership 
and community service.  Mr. Alexander expressed pride in their accomplishments. 
 
The Board recognized the following teachers who were retiring: Barbara Beckerle, Judy 
Blanchard, Lynette Daria, Maura Drabik, Al Finelli, Carolyn Monahan, Judy Qualey, Donald 
Ramsey, James Roodhuyzen, Karen Sherman, Janet Vollmer and Kim Wallace.   
A reception followed. 
 
Item 4 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the donation to Hawley School, the resignations of Richard Giacin, David DeFeo,  
Lesli Allen and Melissa Thorpe and the child-rearing leave of absence for Claire DeSisto.  There 
was no correspondence report.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 6 - Public Participation 
 
Item 7 – Reports 
Chair Report:  
Mr. Alexander said the Board received thank you notes for attending the Kindergarten Spanish 
performance.  There will be work on the administrator’s contract this summer with volunteers 
Michelle Ku, Debbie Leidlein and John Vouros.  Kathy Davey was announced teacher of the 
year. 
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Mrs. Ku noted that a Board member has been absent for the last four meetings and asked if we 
will have a full board in the future because we run the risk of not having a quorum at times.  Our 
strength is having seven perspectives.  Is there a practice or policy in dealing with absences? 
 
Mr. Alexander said that in the past members out for a time will discuss it with the chair.  We 
hope members will attend as many meetings as possible.  We can have a discussion on 
attendance at another meeting. 
Mrs. Ku requested a discussion on how to deal with attendance on the board. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked the chair to discuss attendance with the member who has not been 
in attendance.  We have important votes to take and hoped the chair will have that 
conversation.   
Mr. Vouros agrees and we need to have all members attend meetings. 
 
Superintendent’s Report: 
Dr. Erardi said the paraeducator association announced the formation of the Anne Marie 
Murphy SMART Camp Scholarship for students in our district.  This will be an annual $200 
scholarship. 
The long term plan committee will present to the Board at the August 16 meeting.  Mrs. Davila 
said this committee reviewed the current strategic plan looking at student learning.  They have 
prepared a document that reflects where Newtown is now and will be moving forward.   
 
Dr. Erardi thanked Andy Clure for his work on the library strategic plan committee.   
Dr. Erardi will meet with the candidates for the Athletic Director position Wednesday. 
The administrator’s book read is The Fog of Reform by George Goens.    
 
Student Reports: 
Kayla thanked everyone for this opportunity and congratulated Rilind on becoming a citizen.   
May 24 was Italian and French immersion day at Tarrywile Mansion.  She introduced Simran 
Chand who will be a student representative on the Board next year. 
Rilind introduced Dylan Lew who is co-vice president of the class of 2017 with Simran.  All 
students are taking finals this week.  The Unified Theater production was last weekend.  He 
thanked the Board, school, administration and community of Newtown for this great opportunity 
to serve on the board and to address issues that students have.   
 
Mr. Alexander thanked them for their community service and being involved with the board. 
Dr. Erardi said they represent everything that is right.  
 
Committee Reports: 
Mr. Vouros said the Curriculum & Instruction Committee had an update on the elementary 
foreign language coursework being done.  Dr. Rodrigue spoke about the freshman partnership 
for advanced learning, and Dr. Earle spoke about project challenge. They are interviewing for 
Kate Magness's position as she is on leave.   
 
Mrs. Ku said that CABE encourages boards of education to submit resolutions to them for the 
fall delegate assembly.  These include beliefs which provide viewpoints on education issues and 
have to come from the boards as a whole.   
The policy committee is still reviewing the 3000 series.  A batch will come forward at the next 
meeting.    
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Item 8 – Old Business 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the Graphics Technology I & 
II Curriculum.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Future Forecast Committee Conversation: 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said we have three options we are reviewing.  There is a discussion 
around not closing a school.  In July we will present the top recommendations with an outline of 
those ideas.  The option of closing a school is being discussed with using a space in it or 
sharing a school with a community organization to utilize available space.   
 
Mrs. Ku said they are looking for costs in general for the options.   
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said we will not have numbers by July.   
Mr. Vouros said this isn’t something the Board will decide in July. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said we have been collecting a lot of information.  The next step will be for 
the Board to ask questions.  The conversation will extend well into September.  We put out a 
survey and will look for feedback from the community including the senior living communities, 
rotary and lions. 
 
Mr. Alexander is looking for possibilities from the committee.  Detailed costs wouldn’t make 
sense now.   
Mr. Clure asked why there would be recommendations that would cost us more now. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said that in sharing space there would be a cost to do the work needed 
initially.  New programs may need upfront costs to bring money into the district.   
 
2016-2017 Budget: 
Dr. Erardi distributed a revised budget reductions document.  If we should get additional savings 
anywhere we would come back to the Board. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked about the change regarding the substance abuse counselor. 
Dr. Erardi said we brought back this position regarding the conversation about opioids, pills and 
heroine and want to be more proactive in having this service.  The students seem comfortable 
seeing her. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked about adding a social worker. 
Dr. Erardi said the high school is complex with students who continue to move forward from 
experiences from three or four years ago.  From caseloads we have we need to keep what we 
have in place this year.     
 
Mr. Clure asked if there was some way we did not have to cut the after school programs to all of 
the elementary schools.  Mr. Clure suggested one way to accomplish this would be to reduce 
the brand new Substance Abuse Counselor to .75 or .5.  Mr. Clure stated this is the first time we 
are getting to engage with the children.  Cutting the elementary school programs would affect 
hundreds of children.  Mr. Clure asked the question is it the schools responsibility to help 
children addicted to drugs. 
 
Dr. Erardi disagreed because we are responsible for the students in need of support.  School 
districts take care of their students.  The difference with the elementary recommendations is that  
 
 



Board of Education                                          -4-                                                 June 7, 2016 
 
we have three sources that offer services with no expense to the Board.  Aspiring 
Administrators will offer their expertise because they need to assist in leadership activities for 
150 hours.  We also have a partnership with the SPARK Program.  Lastly is the work we’ve 
done with partnerships such as the afterschool chess program. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites also disagreed.  Mental health is important and she would hate to have 
anyone think we would not help with mental health needs.  She is concerned that mental health 
support is not enough especially for the fifth grade at Reed next year.  She would support 
adding more mental health support.  She is also concerned about cuts to academic resource 
center starting in January and losing money for tutors. 
 
Dr. Erardi said that with tutoring we want to recapture those services by using our own staff.  
With the January start for the academic resource center we would ask our Aspiring 
Administrators to help support the at-risk students prior to January. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked about funding that has enabled us to not have to make any 
additional cuts. 
Dr. Erardi said we have had two large line items with one as the overage in proposed spending 
for special education and second that we had more retirees than planned.  Those two almost 
balance each other.  We marginalized our health costs and academic support but we have hot 
spots such as class size.  We are fortunate that the Sandy Hook Foundation is helping with 
costs for the efficiencies in Sandy Hook School. 
 
Mr. Clure said he is not against mental health support.  Sports are not evenly distributed.  
Maybe the link crew can be reduced by half.  He is looking for $11,000 because he is not 
supporting elementary cuts.   
 
Mr. Vouros asked if money was found, where it would go. 
Dr. Erardi said we would come back to the Board with reductions and re-shuffle dollars 
appropriately.  Regarding athletics, he is reluctant to do anything with them until we have our 
new director.    
 
Mr. Clure asked if it was possible to revisit pay for play fees and how they are applied to 
different sports.   
Dr. Erardi said that would be an expectation for the new person. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education accept the adjustments for the 2016-2017 
operating plan.  Mr. Vouros seconded.     
 
Vote: 4 ayes 1 nay (Clure)  Motion passes. 
 
Superintendent’s 2015-2016 Goals: 
Dr. Erardi said these are the Board’s initiatives.  We said what we were going to do, did it well 
and kept children in sight. 
 
Item 9 – New Business 
Newtown High School HQ Super School Project: 
Dr. Rodrigue spoke about this project which was brought to her attention by Carol Skolas.  This 
is a grant funded by Laurene Jobs, wife of Steve Jobs, to rethink the American high school  
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regarding new approaches to education.  Mrs. Jobs wants to find five of the most creative 
thinking high schools to qualify at the end.  Our project is titled Newtown High School of Inquiry 
and Innovative Design.  In August we will hear if we are one of the five teams receiving the 
grants.   
 
Mr. Vouros said the goal of this project is to use the five schools as models.  He is very proud of 
their work.     
 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the continuation of the school 
activities fund accounts.  Mr. Vouros seconded.   
Mr. Bienkowski said this is an annual requirement by Board policy. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of May 17, 2016.  
Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 10 – Public Participation  
Trent Harrison, 16 Turkey Hill Road, thanked the students for taping the meeting and Janice 
Gabriel for setting up sound system.  It was great seeing the retirees.   
 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved to go into executive session to discuss the superintendent’s 
evaluation and invited Dr. Erardi.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded.  Motion passes unanimously.  
 
Item 11 – Executive Session 
Executive session began at 9:45 p.m. and ended at 10:40 p.m. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Clure moved to adjourn.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 12 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 10:45 p.m. 
 
                                                           Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
                                                                      ____________________________________ 
                                                                                                       Keith Alexander 
                                                                                                              Chair 
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